MINUTES OF THE DISTRICT NURSE SEVICES MEETING – 29TH MARCH 2007
SEMINAR ROOM, WAVERLEY ROAD, ST ALBANS
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INTRODUCTION 

Katrina was initially asked for the difference between Robert Ferris’s paper and the one she circulated today.  Katrina clarified the differences mainly centering around the teams.  She explained there was no SLA in place at present and Clare is currently working on this.

She continued to explain the here and now situation and confirmed that she has had agreement on the financial status which will be funded at 2006/07 and the 5% is recurrent with 2.5% inflation added and the budgets are based on the start of the year.  Part of the re-design was releasing the 5% reduction from 04/05 out-turn to reduce 06/07.  The finance team are currently working on establishing filled and unfilled posts and building up the costs to see if this matches budgets.  She will have a clearer picture next week and be aware of any deficit and how much this will be.

Roger enquired whether the decision to reinstate posts from April and to what extent was dependent on the gap or deficit.  Katrina agreed to discuss fully when the figures were available next week.  

There will be a gradual process to recruit across the service as there are currently 300-400 vacancies, but Katrina felt that having the SLA and contract in place should help this.  Katrina shared the paper Jacqueline Clarke presented to the Board, which aims to set up provider services away from the commissioning arm with their own Board and governance.

Ian enquired at what point would Katrina know the total budget and costs are, as the service cannot function with any deficit.

Moira felt more confident on the finance and communication side and the problem is the large vacancies, agenda for change, uplifts plus additional costs and the full effect may well be masked.  A discussion took place regarding skill mix.  

Roger felt the skill mix should be addressed and if this service is not working in the St Albans and Harpenden region, why would the PCT expand it to Dacorum and Watford.  Katrina asked for a clear vision about the type of work District Nurses should be delivering as this is very valid, but the delivery of this needs further work and consideration needs to happen regarding palliative care, intermediate care and district nurse services.

Mark felt the PCT needed to look further than 1 year approach.  Moira stated that this will depend on the financial pefomance in the current year and if deliver financially all top sliced money will come back to spend.  Mark stated the number of vacancies at the start of the year and to build on this was not sustainable.

Roger shared anxiety about a step by step recruitment plan as this will not change the crisis right now.  He gave an overview of the service in the past and how well it worked.  He agreed it was not perfect, but it worked.  But what is in place now does not work and people are leaving and clearly very unhappy and there is no time to go through the process, action needs to be taken now.  It simply needs the okay from Ann Walker to spend the budget, immediate unfreezing of posts, stop the paper control and printing problems which is prevalent now.
Clare explained the risk assessment tools which are in place for each service and she is happy to share these as a quick remedial action plan.  She also welcomed views for the longer term with the views of PBC groups taking on the service.  Agreement regarding what she service delivers now is required.

A discussion took place regarding palliative care and Phil Sawyer’s email to Roger regarding this and what involvement is required.  Moira confirmed that work at Harpenden Memorial Hospital is underway regarding palliative care.  Clare asked for feedback regarding risk assessments.

Ian confirmed his feedback would be to advertise and recruit now.  Roger felt the overall plan was useful, but in reality action needs to be taken now and the first step has to be recruitment.

Clare and Moira felt agreement on core services was needed.  Roger felt the skill mix review means downgrading levels and he was anxious that district nurses would not be allowed to carry out all tasks because they had not been trained to do so and he felt this was very frustrating.  He felt good experienced, qualified, highly paid nurses were essential and they did not need community matrons.
Clare recognized the variations in team delivery due to local need and also based on personal preference of team, therefore, the need for framework of services was required.

Nicholas asked for a timetable of events – it was agreed Ann Walker can make this decision very soon.

Roger raised the district nurses being practice based and this could happen very quickly.  Clare explained that the induction and team structure needs to be reinforced before they can be attached to a practice.  Roger pointed out this is not reflected in the Framework Paper and needs addressing.  Clare felt a serious dialogue between commissioners and providers was needed with specifications and how to deliver the service.

Moira asked for the key priorities for the service to be bullet point and sent out to GPs as soon as possible with the absolute must do’s now.  The paper was too long and far too much detail to be circulated widely.

Clare felt the teams have the PCT management of things to prioritise which may conflict with practice priorities.  She will try to agree the priorities between PCT and GPs.  Eveyone in the meeting acknowledged this is the first opportunity they have had to contribute to plans and voice their views and concerns.

Clare and Katrina agreed to draw up a bullet point list of priorities to provide the core clinical services to share with this group and LMG PBC Groups and feedback.  Roger felt involvement of Senior District Nurses and their opinions were paramount. Clare confirmed that discussions have taken place with Senior Nurses.
A discussion took place regarding Community Matrons and the PCT are awaiting the evaluation of this service to discuss this more fully.  In May they will be carrying out a self assessment.  Moira reinforced the need for strong communication between the community matrons and practices.

Action: Clare and Katrina to draw up a bullet point list of priorities to be circulated and feedback before 12th April

It was agreed that there would be a meeting to discuss District Nurse Services at 12.30 pm on 12th April at Charter House.  The usual PBC leads meeting would be joined up with E&N PBC Leads meeting at 1.30 pm on 12th April at Charter House too.

Clare to liaise with Roger regarding the agenda of the meeting on 31st May.
